C.I.H.S BULLETIN

Issue 39

ISSN 1485 - 8460

FEBRUARY 2000

THE NEWSLETTER OF THE CANADIAN IMMIGRATION HISTORICAL SOCIETY

CANADIAN IMMIGRATION HISTORICAL SOCIETY

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The Annual General Meeting of the Canadian Immigration Historical Society took place at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday October 26, 2000 at Citizenship and Immigration Headquarters, 365 Laurier Ave. West, Ottawa.

Those present were David Bullock, Joyce Cavanagh-Wood, Peter Current, Al Troy, Del McKay, Caroline Guimond, Bernard Brodie, Dawn Monroe, and Cabot Yu.

Al Gunn sent his apologies. Due to illness he was forced to miss the Annual General Meeting for the first time since the founding of the Society.

Call to Order

The meeting opened with the President presenting Caroline Guimond with a floral arrangement. As he put it in the presentation: "Not only for this meeting, but for all the meetings of the Executive Committee, Caroline Guimond has faithfully made herself available to let us through the security barrier and hold our meetings in comfortable surroundings. Your Executive Committee wishes to offer Caroline this small token of our appreciation and thanks."

President's Report

David Bullock then spoke as follows:

"Since the last AGM your Executive Committee met seven times to conduct the routine business of the society and to initiate activities consistent with its aims and objectives. As far as my own role in the first of the 2 years of my mandate is concerned, the first few meetings were taken up with learning the ropes.

I concluded early on that the perennial burning issue facing the Society was in no way diminished: how to increase membership, especially among serving officers? There did not seem to be many things that could be done which had not been tried before, so your Executive agreed with me that each of us should seize opportunities as they presented themselves to promote the Society. This included cooperating with the Department wherever possible, such as offering access to our inventory of archives and memorabilia when it could serve a useful purpose. The Department offered space on their intranet magazine to publicize the Society. This took the form of an interview with me as new president. Since this took place only recently, it remains to be seen if it is successful in bringing in new members.

Closely related to promoting the Society and the effort to increase its membership is the initiative to establish a presence on the worldwide web. The first task was to locate a site able and willing to host our pages. As the Departmental site is maintained externally, any pages from us would represent incremental cost for which funds could not be made available.

Another site whose own aims fit rather well with ours is the Pier 21 Society in Halifax.

Our Executive member, Bill Sinclair, was instrumental in gaining support from them and

their then-webmaster was very co-operative in getting our site up and running. We announced the site address in the middle of the year and the Department has put up a link to it from the history section of their site. We hope that all of you who have Internet access have visited the site at least once.

That is the good news. The bad news is that the co-operative Pier 21 webmaster resigned and was replaced by someone whose contract apparently does not give him enough time to devote to our pages. Effectively, we are stuck with what is already up, namely our membership brochure. It was intended that we get more interesting content available to internet browsers, content consistent with our publications policy which would be likely to gain new members. I am thinking here of Bran Coleman's history of immigration administration that we published in serial form in the Bulletin. We are hoping that Bill Sinclair will be able to clarify the Pier 21 policy. Of course, it may be that the dollar cost to us of paying for the time to maintain our pages will prove to be reasonable. On the other hand, we may have to find a new site and a new webmaster Volunteers will be welcome.

We have not overwhelmed the membership with social activities this year. However, our June Cocktail Party, held here in the building, proved to be a success, if that is measured by the turn-out of over 30. If we can find a suitable venue and a volunteer convener, we hope to propose to you a more formal dinner in the new year. Again a volunteer would be welcome."

A discussion of potential dinner venues then ensued, given the closure of The Place Next Door, for many years the accommodating and co-operative host for our events. Ms. Dawn Monroe suggested Perkins restaurant on St. Laurent, and others mentioned the Navy and RCAF messes.

Membership Secretary's Report and Election of Directors

Al Gunn had sent an e-mail to the President. He had approached almost all the current Board of Directors directly, and they had affirmed their intent to allow their names to stand for re-election. Some, however, he had been unable to reach. He therefore sought the approval of the membership that such persons be appointed as Directors, subject to their later confirmation of availability.

As a result, the following Directors were proposed and elected (in alphabetical order): Bernard Brodie, David Bullock, Bert Cheffins, Peter Current, James Cross, Al Gunn, Ian McDonald, Del McKay, Bill Sinclair, Al Troy, George Varnai.

Treasurer's Report

Al Troy indicated that all members had already received the Financial and Audit Reports for the 1999/2000 year. He had also brought with him the detailed background transactions, receipts etc. which were offered for inspection.

Al reported that the most important event this year had been the new banking system that he had instigated. The Society used to have an Investment Account and a Current Account. The service charges on these accounts exceeded the interest we had been earning and were putting the Society into a negative income situation.

Consequently, Al had visited the Bank of Montreal in Blackburn Hamlet, accompanied by Bernard Brodie. After a lengthy discussion with Bank officers, the Society had completely changed its banking approach. We had opened a Bank of Montreal Funds Account and placed \$5,000 of the Society's funds in that. This investment had earned \$111.00 interest in the first six months alone, so should make some \$230 to \$250 for the full year. This investment

vehicle is good because we can draw out of it at any time without penalty.

At the same time, the Society opened a Community Account. As a registered charity, the Society was able to access this very useful service, as the Bank of Montreal makes no service charges on accounts of this type. The account also pays some nominal interest. In short, in lieu of our former negative income, the Society should be up by some \$250 by the year's end.

In discussing the issue of Corporate Membership from the Department – a very significant contribution to Society funds – which has been promised but not yet received, Ms. Monroe intervened to say that it has been decided intra-departmentally that Membership shall henceforth be with the Library. For next year and subsequent years, the Society should submit Renewal Invoices to the Library. Ms. Monroe also thanked Al Troy for the approach made, and Mr. Troy in turn thanked her for her co-operation and support of the Society.

Other Business

- Caroline Guimond asked if it would be possible for her to receive the Newsletter in electronic form so that she could send it to overseas staff by e-mail. This could be an option we could offer to Society members at their time of posting.
- Ms. Joyce Cavanagh-Wood had two suggestions that she felt the executive should discuss at some later date. The first was that we they consider an increase in the Membership Fee. The second was that a fixed date should be set for Membership Renewal. The President agreed to discuss the former, but Al Troy pointed out that the date was already fixed and was mentioned as such in the back of every Bulletin. After some discussion, it was decided to give the annual membership dates more prominence in future bulletins.

- There was general discussion on the need for the Society to generate more product in order to attract and retain members and to give members good value for the money we were receiving. Reference was made by Ms. Monroe and Mr. Yu, from their vantage point of library knowledge, to the Immigration and Ethnic History Society and the Immigration Historical Society in the United States. Ms. Monroe also mentioned that the Department was in the process of publishing the first of a two-volume set of books on Canadian Immigration History entitled "Forging our Legacy". The first volume, just completed, was written by Valerie Knowles. Theresa Wallace will do the second and concluding volume.
- Additionally, the Department has produced a small booklet entitled "Milestones in Immigration History". The President asked if we could received sufficient copies of this slim booklet to insert in our next Bulletin mail-out to members.

Adjournment

The President ended the proceedings on a serious note. He mentioned that he had been away from active immigration work for thirty years, and thus felt something of an outsider to the developments in Immigration over that period. Nevertheless, he had been prepared to accept the Presidency when offered because he felt that presiding over meetings, planning, organizing, and similar activities were generic skills and did not require recent immigration experience.

However, he was obliged to tell the membership that he seemed to be presiding over the decline and disappearance of the Society, as the very small turnout of active members at this meeting indicated. A critical mass of active members was necessary for a society to keep alive. An association depending on a very small number of long-standing activists will not last long. Therefore he called upon all present to get

involved in activities that, in themselves, will attract members. Surely something happened in the roughly 25 years since the Uganda crisis that would merit research, discussion and publication? Otherwise, at the risk of repetition, he felt that if we cannot find a way to attract members by giving a worthwhile product and generating their interest the Society cannot hope to survive beyond the next few years.

With those remarks, the President declared the meeting adjourned at approximately 7:00 p.m.

ONE FABULOUS CAREER

Gary J. Komar, Canada Immigration, 1964-1994 (and beyond)

Part 1 – The Formative Years

Anyone who has served in Canada's immigration service knows it has not always been fun. If one wasn't in conflict with the clients or with the interpretation of the law, it was with the system. But who among us would have traded it for anything else

Unlike many others who came into immigration service immediately after the Second World War, I was from the post-war generation. I like to think my heart and soul were overseas, having been born three days before the December 1941 attack on Pearl Harbor and two days before the Soviet counteroffensive before Moscow. And, during my first three years of immigration service at the border port of Emerson, Manitoba, I wore a cut of uniform – replete with brass buttons – which was pure Canadian Navy.

Emerson, Manitoba is some 120 km south of Winnipeg. In August of 1964 I moved from Winnipeg to the efficiency unit of a local motel at Emerson (population 800) (board and room for single officers was virtually non-existent) and reported to the Officer in Charge, Canada Immigration Centre, Emerson. I had joined the Canadian government in 1958 when I was 17 (Department of National Defense, Department of Transport), but service in the then Department of Citizenship and Immigration was unique. All I knew about the Canadian border was the anxiety of shopping in the United States and travelling back to be questioned by someone in uniform. The border officer had the authority to stop us and seize our goods. The public was unaware for the most part that Canadian immigration officers worked the line (at that time) side by side with Customs officers. And few knew what role a Canadian immigration officer performed there.

An Immigration Officer 3 started at \$4200 a year, a virtual fortune at the time for a 22 year-old. But the training I received from the Manager of the Emerson office, Ellery Post, was my greatest benefit. It was Ellery who, as the Prairie Region's training officer, was to give me my grounding in immigration law that was to serve me well for my entire career. Although I would only work with him at Emerson for two years (he went on to become the Officer in Charge in Calgary in 1966), briefly in Calgary in 1966, and again in 1972, Ellery Post was an exceptional mentor.

Besides the Officer-in-Charge, Emerson had eight immigration officers. Lav Root, almost 65 at the time, was 2IC. In addition to myself, Ralph Eisbrenner, Bob Halloran, Bill Hill (Senior Officer), Peter Lesperance, Al Copeland and Murray Lochhead rounded out the complement. We worked three shifts, including midnight to 8 am. The longest stretch was seven graveyard shifts with four days off thereafter. And we rode the Northern Pacific train, boarded it at 6:30 am with a Customs officer, examined passengers into Winnipeg, took breakfast at the CN station, and rode the

train going south to Emerson either alone or with a "prisoner" in tow.

Removals were easier then. A few questions, if the applicant didn't meet the requirements, a Section 20 report (from the 1952 Immigration Act) to make it legal, applied the catchall section 5(t), or 5(d), allowed him to withdraw, and sent him back to the United States. No computers, no FOSS, no fuss.

When I started in the immigration service, I knew very little about immigration law. After a few months, I could pull the handkerchief from my pocket but unlike the other officers I was not yet able to blow my own nose. I remember working one particular midnight shift very early in my career with a Customs officer, Doug Fawcett. Doug, a former Winnipeg police officer, had transferred from immigration to Customs during one of the many departmental downsizing exercises. I knew some sections of the Immigration Act and Regulations and how to apply the basics, but I was not entirely clear how they related to each other. This only came with experience. Doug expertly steered me through the system so at least I felt I knew what I was doing. At 8 am, Doug virtually squeezed his 250-pound frame into a Morris Mini-Minor and drove (as he did every day) home to Winnipeg.

Certain classes of immigrants, especially U.S. citizens (unlike today), could apply at the border without a passport and visa. And once they met the requirements, landings involved typing vital information on cardboard weight Canadian Immigration Identification Records and tearing off the bottom strip (Canadian Immigration Identification Card) for the landed immigrant to retain. A letter accompanied the CIICs informing the new arrivals to enroll with provincial health services, and to complete the Youth Allowance applications as well as the Application for Family Assistance for Immigrants and Settlers.

Promotions to the next grade (Immigration Officer 4) attracted an annual salary of \$4560 to \$5100. An IO 4 could be stationed inland as a Job Settlement Officer, Admissions Officer or Enforcement Officer. Competitions for these higher positions were not always applied consistently. In one particular IO 4 competition, one set of questions was given to the public. another set for Customs officers, and a third used for employees already working for Citizenship and Immigration. After six months on the job, I thought I was ready to move on. Three questions were asked of me at the competition interview: (1) what is the administrative structure of the department in Ottawa. (2) Give the number of immigrants admitted to Canada each year from 1945 to 1964, and (3) a Regional circular on XYZ was published in December 1964. What did it say and what did it mean? Huh! I might as well have been asked to describe Einstein's theory of relativity.

Needless to say, I did not qualify. But the experience was useful. I was not ready to take on more complex duties. My experience was not yet up to my ambitious appetite. But thanks to Ellery Post, I was given an opportunity to travel on temporary duty overseas for six months. "Where," I asked. "It could be London, Rome, Paris or Vienna," he replied. "But do you speak French."

Only what I learned in high school, I said. He assured me this would not be a problem unless it was Paris. London I could handle. A week later, Ellery came back to me and said, "Europe is out. Montreal is in, Dorval International Airport." I was puzzled: "Why, Montreal." "It seems," he suggested "that the department wanted someone who was bilingual to work overseas, someone who spoke both French and English."

This made sense. Except, I asked, shouldn't I know French to work at Dorval? As it turned out, a bilingual officer was sent to

London, while I went to replace him at Dorval for six months.

In June of 1965, I was authorized to travel by air to Dorval, but asked if I could take my own vehicle. Per diem rates for single persons were \$5 a day; dinner \$1.75; lunch \$1.50. I could fly home once during my six months in Montreal to visit with family. I was allowed to take my automobile on condition that I claim the lower of rail or air fare and would only be given one day travel time.

As a prairie boy who had traveled infrequently out of Manitoba, Montreal and Quebec was a foreign country. When I pulled up to the Laurentian Hotel for the first few nights accommodations, the baggage handler was astounded to see pieces of plastic glued to my side and back windows. Frost shields had never been part of his winter experience.

Dorval International Airport was a main Canadian air port of entry, rivaling only Toronto and Vancouver. I was conditioned to a slower border pace, where vehicles rolled up occasionally, or frequently during holidays, or hardly at all during cold and stormy winter months. I was unprepared for the pace and volume of traffic at Dorval. Placed on a 1 pm to 9 pm shift to catch peak flight times, I virtually ran from one examining area to the other.

The two immigration examining areas were separated by a general office. One area received overseas flights, the other flights from the United States. Alitalia, Air France, Lufthansa and other airlines provided ground hostesses who performed interpreter services for immigration officers. One hundred or more immigrants could arrive on any particular overseas flight from Italy, Portugal or Greece. As one overseas flight concluded, immigration officers headed briskly through the main immigration administrative office to a bank of booths to meet the U.S. flights. At that time immigration officers performed primary

inspection duties, asking both Customs and immigration questions, before sending passengers on to secondary immigration of Customs examinations.

The staff at Dorval was exceptional and each person is vividly impressed on my memory today. Eugene Brutsch, originally from Switzerland and 66 years of age, became a close friend. Others included Moe Hoppenheim, Archie Vallee, Guy Malouin, Gerry Lapointe, Jack Buckman, Fernand Marsan, John Dalton, Riel Arbour, A. Kingsley Beattie, Andy Goyer, Claude Fournier, Jean-Marie Courchesne, Vic Bellemare, Don Campbell, Marcelle Viau, Georges Desrochers, Cy Smith and the Officer in Charge, Hank Henry. I miss them all. At a time when political unrest in Quebec brought misunderstanding between French and English speaking Canadian, and misconceptions about both.

I valued my temporary duty at Dorval not only for the immigration experience but for the opportunity to meet and work with people from Quebec. As it turned out, I did not have to use my limited knowledge of French very often and others were always ready to help.

I tried to stay in Dorval permanently, and to learn French to do so, but my request was not approved. Armed with a salary increase from \$4765 to \$4915, I returned to Emerson in December of 1965, primed for more challenging and exciting duties, yearning to replicate my Dorval experience. Over the next nine years I would do so – and then some - in Winnipeg, Saskatoon, Ottawa and Calgary, before returning home again permanently to Winnipeg. I never did get an overseas assignment, but then, immigration life in Canada offered more than enough excitement.

Gary J. Komar

(Gary's e-mail address is kloee@escape.ca and he would like to hear from former colleagues.)

BOOK REVIEW:

THE ASIANISATION OF AUSTRALIA? SOME FACTS ABOUT THE MYTHS

By Laksiri Jayasuriya and Kee Pookong 1999, pp.114, Melbourne University Press, ISBN 0 522 84854 0

Immigration from Asia has been an important phenomenon in the recent history of all the three major countries – USA, Canada and Australia – that take immigrants. However, neither in the US nor in Canada did this create such a sharp reaction as in Australia, leading even to the emergence of a political party, One Nation, led by Pauline Hanson. It will be worth recalling that Australia was the last of the three immigration countries that abandoned racist immigration policies. While Canada and the US did so in the early 1960s, the Australians waited till 1973 to put to rest the "white Australia policy".

The book under review examines the myths associated with Asian migration to Australia countering them one by one with facts. As Don Dunstan, a former premier, who contributed a forward the book, (along with Malcolm Fraser a former Prime Minister) says, the book combats "blind ignorance with fact, and unreason with reason..." (p. xii).

The introduction refers to the re-enacting of the race debate, when in 1996 Hanson who as a member of Australian parliament proclaimed, "we are in danger of being swamped by Asians... They have their own culture and religion, form ghettos and do not assimilate." (p.1). Her views were similar to those made decades ago by others such as: "I would rather see my daughter in a coffin than kissing a coloured man or nursing a coffee-coloured brat."

Journalist and labour leader, William Lane

"Two Wongs don't make a white."

Labour Party Minister of Immigration, Arthur Calwell.

The next chapter provides an overview of Asian immigration from the days of the fear of the "yellow peril" to the development of a white Australia policy. The authors point out that "...the opposition to non-white immigration and hostility to the indigenous residents, both based exclusively on racial grounds, laid the basis of Australian racism" (p.7). However, during the postwar period the "populate or perish" approach "transformed Australia from a somewhat parochial monocultural society to a cosmopolitan, polyethnic, multicultural society, characterized by a marked degree of diversity and pluralism in all areas of social life" (p.10).

In 1984 and 1988, there were immigration debates in Australia and the current Prime Minister, John Howard objected to what he regarded as "high level" of Asian immigration while he was in opposition in late 1980s. Though he moderated his position later to gain support of the Asian community in the elections that followed, he did not reject or accept Pauline Hanson's openly racist stand in 1996.

The next chapter looks at demographic trends of the 1970s to the 1990s. The Asian origin population in 1996 was still under 5% of the Australian population and population projections show that the Asians will be no more than 16 percent by 2025 demonstrating that Australia will remain a predominantly European country in the foreseeable future. The composition of Asian immigrants by source countries, by classes – family, skilled, refugees – is also examined here.

The social profile of Asian immigrants receives attention in the following chapter. The main points that emerge are:

- Asians have similar fertility levels as the European origin population.
- Most Asians groups do not marry within their own group
- Asians have a very high degree of knowledge and usage of English, "casting serious doubts on the validity of using categories such as "non-English-speaking-background (NESB) in research and policy formulation" (p. 41).
- Asians, generally speaking, are better educated than the Australian born.
- Asians enjoy better health than Australianborn, according to several heath statistics indicators and hence they live longer.
- Overall the incarceration rate of Asian born (with the exception of the Vietnamese) is lower than of Australian born.

Patterns of social integration in the following chapter show that:

- Asians do not live in ghettos.
- A higher proportion of them are in higher status occupations.
- Earnings-wise, some of the Asian groups earn more while others (the majority) earn less and this is attributed to racial prejudice.
- Social assistance recipients were lower in percentage for those who came from major source countries, such as Hong Kong, India, Malaysia and the Philippines.
- Asians take citizenship more often than those who come from the UK, the US, Canada and New Zealand.

Some of the emerging issues are noted. Among them are:

First, despite the mounting evidence of a successful integration "overall, community, attitudes towards Asian immigrants remain relatively unfavourable" (p.73). Second, the

important role played by Asians in the restructuring of Australian economy is not recognized. Third, the powers that be "have not been sufficiently responsive to the disadvantage, inequalities, and marginalization experienced by groups of Asian-Australians" (p.80).

The authors conclude that the daunting task for Australia is to learn "to live and to come to terms socially, politically and culturally with its Asian neighbours" (p.90).

The book, despite is small size (114 pages) packs in a lot of statistics and arguments shattering the myth that Asians do not fit into Australia. The publication is timely and will go a long way in countering racist beliefs and practices not only in Australia, but also in other places where racism has not been completely extinguished. The only regret is that the book could have been written a style that is less academic giving it a wider readership and stronger impact on Australian society.

John Samuel Carleton University

Things You Would Never Know Without The Movies

- During all police investigations it will be necessary to visit a strip club at least once.
- All beds have special L-shaped sheets which reach up to the armpit level on a woman but only to waist level on the man lying beside her.
- All grocery shopping bags contain at least one stick of French Bread.
- Once applied, lipstick will never rub off even while scuba diving.
- The ventilation system of any building is the perfect hiding place. No-one will ever think of looking for you in there and you can travel to any other part of the building you want without difficulty.

- If you need to reload your gun, you will always have more ammunition even if you haven't been carrying any before then.
- You're very likely to survive any battle in any war unless you make the mistake of showing someone a picture of your sweetheart back home
- Should you wish to pass yourself off as a German officer, it will not be necessary to speak the language, a German accent will do.
- The Eiffel Tower can be seen from any window in Paris.
- A man will show no pain while taking the most ferocious beating but will wince when a woman tries to clean his wounds.
- If a large pane of glass is visible, someone will be thrown through it before long.
- If being chased through town, you can usually take cover in a passing St. Patrick's Day parade at any time of the year.
- When paying for a taxi, don't look at your wallet as you take out a bill just grab one at random and hand it over. It will always be the exact fare.
- Breeding is genetically possible with any creature from elsewhere in the universe.
- Word processors never display a cursor on screen but will always say: ENTER PASSWORD NOW
- Cars that crash will almost always burst into flames.
- A single match will be sufficient to light up a room the size of Yankee Stadium.
- Medieval peasants had perfect teeth.
- Any person waking from a nightmare will sit bolt upright and pant. It is not necessary to say hello or goodbye when beginning or ending phone conversations.

C.I.H.S BULLETIN

- Even when driving down a perfectly straight road it is necessary to turn the steering wheel vigorously from left to right every few moments.
- All bombs are fitted with electronic timing devices with large red readouts so you know exactly when they're going to go off. The green wire disarms them.
- It is always possible to park directly outside the building you're visiting.
- If you decide to start dancing in the street, everyone you bump into will know all the dance steps.
- Most laptop computers are powerful enough to override the communication systems of any alien civilization. Passwords are guessed in three attempts.
- It does not matter if you are heavily outnumbered in a fight involving martial arts, your enemies will wait patiently to attack you one by one by dancing around in a threatening manner until you have knocked out their predecessors.
- When a person is knocked unconscious by a blow to the head, they will never suffer a concussion or brain damage and nobody involved in a car chase, hijacking, explosion, volcanic eruption or alien invasion will ever go into shock.
- Police Departments give their officers personality tests to make sure they are deliberately assigned a partner who is their total opposite.
- When they are alone, all foreigners prefer to speak English to each other.
- You can always find a chainsaw when you need one.
- Television news bulletins usually contain a story that affects you personally at that precise moment and it is not necessary to listen to the complete news bulletin.

CANADIAN IMMIGRATION HISTORICAL SOCIETY

Form for Initial Membership, Membership Renewal, & Change of Address.

Please note that the Membership Year runs from May 1 to April 30.

1) Please enter / renew my membership in the C. I. H. S.									
Fe	Fee Attached \$ [Life Member (\$100), Annual Member (\$10)]								
Na	ıme:								
2)	Please fill out address etc. only if joining for inform us of a change of address etc.	the first time or if you wish to IMPORTANT MEMBERSHIP NOTICE:							
	Address:	Several members will note a (9) after address name. Several more will note (0) after address name. This means your paid up membership lapsed on April 30,1999 or 2000 respectively. As dues are or only source of income we regret to advise this will be the last BULLETIN we can send you unless							
	Phone:	you can amend your status a.s.a.r We would appreciate the (9)group forward thear cheque for \$30.00 which covers the past two arrear years plus the 2001/2002 year							
3)	E-mail: Please send this form with your cheque to:	which commences May 1 until April 30,2002 If you no longerate a not to this effect for the info of the Executive. I most sincerely hope you will decide to remain with the sand look forward to hearing							
	The Treasurer	from you . Regards.							

The Canadian Immigration Historical Society
P.O. Box 9502, Station T
Ottawa, Ontario, K1G 3V2

French Canadian Emigration to the United States, 1840-1930

Damien-Claude Bélanger, Département d'histoire, Université de Montréal Claude Bélanger, Department of History, Marianopolis College

Between 1840 and 1930 roughly 900 000 French Canadians left Canada to emigrate to the United States. This important migration, which has now been largely forgotten in Quebec's collective memory, is certainly one of the major events in Canadian demographic history. According to the 1980 American census, 13.6 million Americans claimed to have French ancestors. While a certain number of these people may be of French, Belgian, Swiss, Cajun or Huguenot ancestry, it is certain that a large proportion would have ancestors who emigrated from French Canada or Acadia during the 19th and 20th centuries. Indeed, it has been estimated that, in the absence of emigration, there would be 4 to 5 million more francophones living in Canada today.

Around 1900, there would scarcely have been a French-Canadian or Acadian family that did not have some of its members living in the United States. While similar patterns of emigration affected English Canada. Canadian historians have more or less ignored this phenomenon, largely because it was far more diffused, did not affect their society as much as Quebec was affected as it was more used to migration than French-speaking Quebec where "la survivance" was always a major concern, and, lastly, did not leave the enduring traces that French-Canadian emigration did. Simply put, English Canadians were less noticeable and assimilated far more rapidly into American society than did French-speaking Catholics.

Causes of French Canadian emigration to the United States

At the outset, two important points need to be established: the first one is that there are costs associated to emigration. These costs are economical, emotional and cultural. The economical costs are fairly easy to estimate as they are quantifiable. When individuals leave, assets have to be liquidated, often at a loss. Many material possessions have to be left behind. Packing material has to be acquired. Then there is the cost of transportation to their intended destination, and the cost of sustaining themselves during their travel. Lastly, there will be further costs of settlement, once the destination has been reached. The emotional costs are more difficult to estimate. To migrate often means to leave behind beloved family and friends with whom long association have forged strong emotional ties. To leave family and friends behind certainly meant to leave behind one's support system. It also always meant to forego the familiar surroundings of one's region and ancestral home, the land which generations of their ancestors had toiled, the landscape that had defined their environment since birth. All migrants have to face these wrenching emotional costs, and they will frequently remember very fondly that which they have left behind. The cultural costs may also be great. If one immigrates from a region that has particular cultural characteristics, such as way of life, language, religion and traditions, that are quite different from the host society then one will have to adapt to a far greater extent than a inigrant that would share many cultural elements with the receiving society. Thus, it is evident that the greater the costs, economical, emotional and cultural, the less likely one is to leave one's country for another. While the economical costs of French Canadians to leave for the United States might have been relatively small, the emotional and, especially, the cultural costs were quite high. They left behind a traditional rural society with strong family ties. They entered an industrial world, alien to them by virtue of its way of life, language and religion.

Given these high emotional and cultural costs, it is surprising that so many French Canadians engaged in the migration process between 1840 and 1930. In fact, it would be normal to consider that French Canadians, who only find their language and religion dominant in a part of the continent, would be the least likely to engage in the migration process. Indeed, since the beginning of the 20th century, Quebec has had consistently the greatest rate of retention of its population of all provinces in Canada. These comments serve to highlight particularly the factors of causation for the emigration of French Canadians to the Unites States: if French Canadians were the people least likely to migrate from Canada, what severe problems impelled them to leave?

The second factor to raise is one that is familiar to historians and sociologists: immigration is the result of the interplay of push and pull factors. As mentioned above, if there are potentially considerable costs to migrate, then one engages in this process only when there are very serious reasons to do so. These reasons may be personal, economical, social, political. Historically, the great mover of large numbers of people has been poor or deteriorating economic conditions. When one's life is miserable, when one does

not see a way to pull out of poverty, then one is literally pushed out of one's environment. Much discussion of the poor economic conditions in Quebec will be found below. If that is so, where should the migrant go? Sometimes, economical circumstances, or political restrictions, will limit the choice. However, there is no doubt that what will be the most attractive alternative, what will pull the immigrant, is the land around them that is the most prosperous. In this respect, it should be noted that in the 19th century, the United States emerged as one of the most industrialised and prosperous nations on earth. To the Québécois, the United States appeared as a vast Eldorado whose streets were literally paved with gold. These factors are explored further below.

While some French Canadians emigrated to the United States for political reasons, namely young men trying to evade military conscription during the First World War or rebels who had chosen to side with the American patriots during the American Revolution or who had participated in the Lower-Canadian rebellions of 1837-38, an overwhelming percentage of emigrants left for economic reasons. What were these economic reasons?

The fundamental underlying causes of French-Canadian emigration can be found in the unequal levels of industrial development, and thus of standards of living, between Quebec and New England, or on a larger level, between Canada and the United States. The industrial gap, combined with structural problems which plagued Quebec's agriculture during the 19th and the first half of the 20th century, created an economic climate where thousands of French Canadians were pushed to emigrate in order to earn a living. Thus, we can divide the causes of French-Canadian emigration into two categories: those that pushed French Canadians to emigrate and those that attracted emigrants to the United States or, more fundamentally, the causes which are internal and those which are external to Quebec.

On an internal level, it must be noted that Quebec's agriculture underwent tremendous strains during the 19th century. In part, these difficulties were demographic. Indeed, throughout the century. Quebec experienced very rapid population growth. However, by the 1830's and 1840's, Quebec's most fertile farm land had been systematically occupied, leaving mostly peripheral regions open to agricultural colonisation, and thousands of landless farmers searching either for affordable, accessible and fertile land, or gainful employment. Between 1784 and 1844, Quebec's population increased by about 400 %, while its total area of agricultural acreage rose only by 275 %, creating an important deficit of available farmland. While not as dramatic, this trend continued between 1851 and 1901. Since Quebec was largely a rural society in the 19th century, agricultural problems were truly national problems.

After the 1850's, colonisation began in several peripheral regions. Slowly, French-Canadians began to farm in the Laurentians, the Saguenay-Lake St-Jolu, the Lower St. Lawrence and the Matapedia Valley, certain forested or unexploited areas of the Ottawa Valley and the Eastern Townships, and, eventually as far north as the Temiscaming. In the last quarter of the 19th century, French Canadians would also begin to emigrate to Eastern Ontario, and, in smaller numbers, to Manitoba, Saskatchewan and Alberta.

Generally speaking, the regions of Quebec that began to be actively colonized in the second half of the 19th century suffered either from a lack of fertility, a difficult access to major markets, a short growing season, or a combination of all three factors. Thus, agricultural activity in these regions was quite arduous and often was largely oriented towards self-sufficiency and subsistence. For many, farming in these areas was only a part time activity. These farmers participated in an economy based on agriculture and forestry. Farming was often so unprofitable in peripheral regions that many would have to spend the entire winter, and part of spring and fall, working in the various primary stages of the timber trade. These seasonal jobs gave farmers access to desperately needed hard currency to develop their farms and ensure their subsistence but created long term patterns of dependency.

Indeed, with timber barons being often the only major employers in many regions, farmers had little or no choice but to enter into a dependent relationship with them. Frequently, timber companies paid their employees with company scrip, lent money at very high interest rates, were the only market for the produce of local farms or monopolised the retail trade through company stores. They thus controlled the retail and purchasing price for goods, services, manpower and credit. The result was near monopolies that could have a virtual stranglehold over their region, notably, through debt peonage. Both the farmer and the timber baron lived in a symbiotic relationship. The farmer needed the employment, and the markets created by the timber industry, while the timber baron relied on the farmer to provide the manpower and the produce needed to fuel his logging camps. While co-dependent, there is no doubt, given the plentiful supply of labour, as to who profited the most from this system. The farmer could not subsist without the timber trade

while the relative poverty engendered by subsistence level agriculture provided the cheap labour which the timber baron needed to generate profit. Quebec historians have termed this relationship l'économie agroforestière.

Aside from the obvious difficulties associated with this type of farming, agriculture in the more fertile and established regions also suffered from serious problems. For most farmers, credit, vital to agricultural expansion, technical amelioration, crop diversification and improvement of the livestock, was difficult to obtain. Before the creation and widespread expansion of Caisses populaires and the government farm credit system established in the 1930's, standard agricultural credit was difficult to obtain in rural Quebec. In the 19th century, and for a good part of the 20th, Quebec's banking network was vastly deficient, largely concentrated in major cities, and overwhelmingly anglophone. Banks that did have branches in rural parishes were few, frequently smaller French-Canadian institutions, regional in their scope, and had a smaller access to capital. Moreover, they tended to lend money not to farmers but rather to the local elite. Farmers frequently had to turn to local usurers for credit, with all the problems which usury entails.

The problem of indebtedness was of course related to the low productivity of the Quebec farms. There were various reasons for this state of affairs and historians have debated them for decades. These reasons will be discussed more fully elsewhere at the site. However, it should be noted that, ever since the beginning of the 19th century, Quebec was in a state of agricultural crisis that would truly only end with rural electrification, as well as with the large-scale development of the dairy industry and market gardening in the 20th century. Essentially, it should be borne in mind that until the onset of the 20th century, the vast majority of Quebecers lived on farms, when the climate, land base, and quality of soils suggested that this should not be so. Without proper alternatives, the people of Quebec were condemned to rural life. Without credit they could not improve their condition and, consequently, they fell increasingly into poverty. Historians Yves Roby and Jean Hamelin [Histoire économique du Québec, 1851-1896,Montreal, Fides 1971, p. 22] have estimated that the gross revenues derived from agriculture by Quebec farmers were, on average, \$230 annually. This was less than half the income that Ontario farmers derived from their land.

Thus, credit problems, and the poverty attending it, were an important motivator for emigration. Farmers all over Quebec would have to migrate to big cities in order to find work either to pay off their debts, or after their farms had been foreclosed. Furthermore, lack of credit hampered agricultural modernisation which, in turn, engendered un-dynamic, un-profitable farming. Overall, these factors combined to generate poverty even within the most fertile of Quebec's regions.

Poverty, overpopulation, debt and infertile soils pushed French Canadians off their land. However, external factors also attracted emigrants to the United States. Indeed, during the second half of the 19th century, Canada and the United States experienced rapid industrial growth. However industrialisation progressed far more rapidly in the USA while Canada's economy remained more dependent on primary economic activity. Moreover, industrial wages were generally higher in the United States than they were in Canada. Simply put, jobs were easier to obtain in the USA and at better wages.

Farmers who left their land were naturally attracted to the factories of the United States. Despite the fact that, around 1890, a greater share of the Quebec economy depended on industry than Ontario did, labour markets were saturated in the industrial agglomerations of Quebec and wages were low; work was much easier to find in the USA and wages were higher. Moreover, these factory jobs frequently required no formal skills or education and often would employ children and women. While this was true of light industry throughout Canada and the United States, it was especially true in the huge textile factories of New England where several members of a family could find work.

A majority of French-Canadian emigrants to the United States were from rural parishes and agricultural problems are at the root of the economic factors that stimulated emigration. However, a significant portion of emigrants were city-dwellers. Most of these emigrants left to find more stable, higher paying work in the USA. While for most, emigration usually meant proletarization, some middle class French Canadians also emigrated. Priests, motivated by an apostolic zeal to safeguard the souls of their compatriots, but also seeking the higher standard of living which working class American parishes provided over rural or proletarian ones in Quebec, eventually followed the general movement south. Doctors, lawyers, grocers and a wide swath of Quebec society also emigrated, thus capitalising on the emigrant's tendency to ghettoise and patronise businesses and professionals who speak his language and understand his culture.

While emigration was often seen as a temporary solution to short-term financial problems such as debt or unemployment, for many the higher standard of living of the United States became difficult to forego. Many emigrants having left Quebec to avoid seasonal unemployment, or to save money in order to buy a farm or machinery, or to pay off their debts, found themselves unable to return home. While low paying factory work may seem miserable to some, it was a dream come true for many emigrants who had lived under far harsher conditions on Quebec farms or factories. For many farmers industrial work represented a successful social gain. American life was, for many emigrants, especially in the 19th century, their first real contact with the wonders of electricity, running water, a steady paycheck, and annual holidays!

The development of the railway stimulated emigration. As Eastern North America's railroad network became more complex and affordable, emigrating to the United States became simpler and cheaper. Indeed, while in 1840 a trip from Montreal to Vermont would have taken several arduous and expensive days in a cart, by the 1880's it would only be a question of a few dollars and hours.

Thus, the emigration of French Canadians to the United States was internally caused by demographic pressures, rural poverty created by indebtedness and a host of other ills related to the climatic and geographical characteristics of the province, low productivity of the farms, the developing agricultural crisis, the lack of suitable regions of colonisation, the insufficient level of industrial development to absorb the excess population and the low wages that inevitably attended such a catastrophic situation. Externally, the proximity of the New England factories that offered easy employment, good wages by Quebec standards, and the cheap and easy access through the rail system fuelled the migration.

Where did the emigrants go?

The railway also changed patterns of emigration. During the opening phases of the movement, roughly from the 1840's to the 1860's, emigrants tended to head for Northern New York State, Vermont, New Hampshire and Maine. They mostly sought work as farmhands, in lumber camps and in proto-industrial shops like the brickworks of Vermont. However, by the 1870's and 1880's, as industrialisation progressed in New England and railway ties between Quebec and the North Eastern United States became more solid, emigration patterns shifted from the States of Northern New England to the textile towns of Massachusetts, Rhode Island and, to a lesser extent, Connecticut.

Table 1 Distribution of Franco-Americans in New England 1860-1880

State	Population 1860	%French	Population 1880	% French
Maine	7,490	20.0	29,000	13.9
New Hampshire	1,780	4.7	26,200	12.6
Vermont	16,580	44.3	33,500	16.1
Massachusetts	7,780	20.8	81,000	29,000 13.9 26,200 12.6 33,500 16.1
Rhode Island	1,810	5.0	19,800	9.5
Connecticut	1,980	5.3	18,500	8.9
Total	37,420	100.0	208,100	100.0

Source of the data: Ralph D. VICERO, Immigration of French Canadians to New England, 1840-1900, Ph.D thesis, University of Wisconsin, 1968, p. 275; as given in Yves ROBY, Les Franco-Américains de la Nouvelle Angleterre, 1776-1930, Sillery, Septentrion, 1990, p. 47

Table 2 Distribution of Franco-Americans* in New England, 1900-1930

State	Population in 1900	% of French	Population in 1930	% French
Maine	58,583	11.3	99,765	13.4
New Hampshire	74,598	14.4	101,324	13.6
Vermont	41,286	8.0	46,956	6.4
Massachusetts	250,024	48.1	336,871	45.3
Rhode Island	56,382	10.9	91,173	12.3
Connecticut	37,914	7.3	67,130	9.0
Total	518.887	100.0	743,219	100.0

^{*}Persons born in Canada, or in the United States of one or two French-Canadian parents.

Source of the data: Leon TRUESDELL, The Canadian Born in the United States, New haven, 1943, p. 77; as given in Yves ROBY, Les Franco-Américains de la Nouvelle-Angleterre, Sillery, Septentrion, 1990, p. 282.

Emigration was thus largely centred on New England. Emigrants usually chose to move to towns and states relatively close to the Quebec section of the Canadian border. However, French Canadians living outside of Quebec also preferred to migrate to states adjacent or close to the Canadian border. Franco-Ontarians frequently moved to Michigan and Illinois while Franco-Manitobans and other Western French Canadians often opted for Minnesota and Wisconsin. Around 1900. Minneapolis and St. Paul contained a fairly large community of French Canadians. This pattern ensured that States like Rhode Island would prove more attractive to emigrants than New York City, the Mecca of immigration in America, Pennsylvania or California.

The focus of French Canadian immigration to the New England area particularly is also related to two factors raised at the beginning of this article when the cost of immigration was discussed. Given his poverty, the French Canadian emigrant could not afford to go very far. The farther the destination, and the greater the length of time one had to travel, the greater the cost would be. New England provided the greatest opportunity at the lowest cost. However, it also minimised the cultural costs. Given the reality that French Canadians would have great cultural costs in leaving Quebec, one can only understand their large-scale emigration in the 19th century as a reflection of the serious economic problems of the time and because of the geographical contiguity of New England to Quebec. Essentially, it could be argued, these emigrants did not really leave Quebec not only because they often thought of their emigration as temporary, as will be discussed below, or because they established themselves in "petits Canadas" that resembled very closely the geographical and social patterns of Quebec, but, as well, because, in a sense, all they were doing was to slightly enlarge the borders of French Canada. In this sense, there was little difference between settling into New England or into the Saguenay region.

The initial patterns of emigration to New England were reinforced by what has been termed l'émigration en chaîne. Family and parochial ties played an important role in stimulating and channelling emigration. Often, the emigration of an entire nuclear family would begin with the departure of a couple of its members who would sound out the general situation in a given town and then would send for the rest of their family. Cousins, uncles and nephews would often join the initial family before bringing their own relatives down, creating a pattern of settlement where family ties became the primary source of support and information in the United States. This pattern would often ensure that certain American towns would receive French-Canadian emigrants mostly from specific towns or parishes within Quebec. For example, the French Canadians of Southbridge, Massachusetts, tended to come from Sorel and Saint-Ours. This pattern, familiar to sociologists, also served to minimise emotional and cultural costs of emigration.

Emigrants themselves became the primary vectors of emigration. Visits and letters home would often put French Canadians in Quebec in contact with American life. Upon their return to Quebec, whether temporary or permanent, emigrants frequently painted an idyllic vision of New England factory life and encouraged many of their relatives or neighbours to try their luck aux États. In visits home, the emigrant

often spent lavish sums of money to impress his family and neighbours and to prove to them that he had become successful. In many rural parishes, the gleam of a gilded pocket watch, a store bought suit or dress and a few American trinkets clashed with the relative material poverty of the local inhabitants. Indeed, the expressions "I'oncle des États" [uncle from the States]or "la tante des États" [aunt from the States] developed in Quebec to describe any relative that was rich, whether that relative was from the United States or not! The emigrant often became the symbol of success, stimulating others to follow his path to industrial New England.

Economic conditions and the process of immigration

Emigration followed an ebb and flow pattern. Economic prosperity and boom in the United States would lead to an important rise in the number of emigrants while recessions would push French Canadians to remain in Quebec or, if they lived in the USA, to return to Canada. During the period that saw the greatest number of people leave Quebec, from 1860 to 1900, several booms and busts either slowed or sped up emigration patterns. From the end of the American Civil War to 1873 and during the beginning of the 1880's and 1890's, emigration reached a fever pitch, while from 1873 to 1879, for most of the 1880's and from 1894 to 1896, it slowed down.

Economic recessions would lead to wage reductions and unemployment. Thus, lower wages, and a congested labour market would make emigration a less attractive option for many. Moreover, strikes, which often occurred during recessionary periods, when wages stagnated or were reduced, could also push the emigrant to return to Quebec. While most emigrants tended to occupy low paying non-unionized jobs, they were sometimes affected by strikes among their better paid, skilled and unionized colleagues. In an era where unions were relatively weak, strike funds were insufficient and social security was almost inexistant, strikes could spell disaster for workers and gobble up their savings rapidly. They often impelled the emigrant to gather up his savings and return home, if only temporarily.

Indeed, French Canadian emigration was frequently not permanent. Roughly half of the 900 000 people who left Quebec would return after one or several stays in the United States. As we have seen, many emigrants sought only to stay long enough to accumulate savings that would be sufficient to pay off their debts or to acquire a farm or start a business. This issue is discussed further under the heading of rapatriement elsewhere at the site

Quebec's reaction to immigration

Although it was a temporary strategy for many, emigration was seen as a disaster by Quebec's elite who fought, unsuccessfully, to stop it. Approximately from 1840 to 1880, this elite perceived those who chose to emigrate as un-patriotic people whose departure would weaken French Canada by undermining its demographic position within Confederation. French-Canadian emigrants were presented as unhappy, exploited people who would lose their faith and language and be completely assimilated by American society. The clerical elite frequently misidentified the reasons for emigration laying the blame on the laziness of the emigrant or the extravagant desire for luxury of his wife. They were portrayed as weak people, incapable of effort or sacrifice, self-centred and inconsiderate of others. This negative characterisation reflects the great sense of loss that was felt by the community, and a futile attempt to cover up by pretending that it did not matter in any case. The classic example of this attitude is attributed to George-Etienne Cartier, the father of Confederation, who is reported to have said: "Laissez-les partir, c'est la racaille qui s'en va" [let them go, it's the riff-raff that are leaving]. Given this attitude, little was done to prevent this immigration, to address the real problems that caused it, and to provide the emigrants with the social, religious and cultural support they needed in the new communities they established in the United States.

However, from about 1880, Quebec's elite began to change its view of this emigration. The magnitude of the phenomenon was such, and the causes leading to it were so obvious, that the elite could not continue to stigmatise and stereotype these emigrants. They realised that assimilation was not necessarily a foregone conclusion for those who emigrated. When faced with the relative dynamism of many emigrant communities, they revised their vision of emigration. Indeed, it was during this period that the term « Franco-American » began to be used to designate French-Canadians living in the United States.

While the general phenomenon of emigration was still largely condemned as being a danger to French-Canadian society, Quebec's elite began to view Franco-Americans more favourably. For some traditional nationalists, such as Jules-Paul Tardivel, emigration was to be part of a movement to extend the

boundaries of French Canada and of Catholicism. Franco-Americans could maintain their faith and language and could even be the backbone of an apostolic reconquest of Protestant North America. In such a view, French Canadians in the United States became an important element in the developing "messianism" of French Canada. However, cultural survival and expansion could only be guaranteed if the emigrant was well surrounded by French Canadian priests and institutions. Accordingly, hundreds of Catholic clergymen and nuns eventually left Quebec to serve in Franco-American communities. They ministered to the spiritual needs, established schools and hospitals, and created social institutions that mirrored the patterns of Quebec.

While Quebec's elite philosophised about the reconquest of the continent or the weakening of French Canada, they also sought to put an end to emigration through a variety of colonisation and repatriation schemes. The clerical elite, whose ideology was heavily marked by agriculturalism, felt that emigration was fundamentally a rural problem and that the massive colonisation of new agricultural land would put an end to the phenomenon. They would call upon the government to stimulate the development of unexploited regions, and gave what aid they could to those who chose to farm in peripheral regions. Periodically, the provincial and federal governments would launch repatriation programmes that sought to establish Franco-Americans on farms in the Canadian West or in the colonisation regions of Quebec. These schemes usually met with mitigated success as many emigrants had no desire to return to the land or, in many cases, already owned land.

However, some of Quebec's elite, mostly liberal intellectuals and politicians, realised that emigration was both an agricultural and an industrial problem. For these people, industrialisation would put an end to emigration. They sought to stimulate foreign investment so as to develop the secondary and tertiary segments of Quebec's economy. They reasoned that it was industrial jobs and wages that had attracted emigrants to the United States and that French Canadians would stay in, or return to Quebec, if they could earn a living there. They sought to develop the transportation infrastructure so that Quebec goods gain easy access to markets. Such policies became the backbone of the Liberal governments from 1897 onward. Alexandre Taschereau, Quebec's premier from 1920 to 1936, was fond of saying that he preferred to import capital than export French Canadians. Indeed, this was the feeling of most people in Quebec at the time and that is partly why they continuously returned such governments to power, and kept them in place for long periods of time.

This dismayed traditional nationalists, such as Lionel Groulx, who saw industrialisation and the foreign control of Quebec's economy as a danger to French-Canadian society as great as was emigration. They argued that French Canada was an inherently rural society and that urbanisation and industrialisation would upset its traditional balance. Emigration was a disaster not only because it placed French Canadians in a foreign country but also because it exposed them to a foreign environment: the dangerous and dirty life of urban, industrial exploitation. The factory was as foreign to French Canada as was the United States.

Franco-Americans and the "Little Canadas"

While Quebec's clerical elite condemned the factory and the dangers of urban life, Franco-Americans adapted themselves to it in their own way. As patterns of emigration began to fill certain American towns with French Canadians, neighbourhoods began to acquire a French flavour. These neighbourhoods were called « Little Canadas » and life in them was predominantly French and Catholic. Around their local church and school, life appeared much the same as it was in some parts of Quebec.

In these "Little Canadas", Franco-Americans could often speak French to their priest, grocer or doctor. This was especially the case as the number of French priests, most of them sent from Quebec, rose substantially as time passed. Father Hamon, in his 1891 study, had found that 175 French-speaking priests ministered to the French parishes of New England; the ratio of French priests to francophone parishioners was the highest in the diocese of Burlington, in Vermont (1610:1) and lowest in the diocese of Providence which straddled Massachusetts and Rhode Island (2866:1) [see the corresponding figures for Quebec].

Given the concentration of French Catholics in urban centres, these figures were already rather good. Yet, over time they improved substantially. A careful examination of the Guide officiel des Franco-Americains, 1927, where the editor carefully listed every francophone priest found in the United States, tells us that there were 620 French-speaking priests in the same area Hannon had covered earlier. Some communities were especially well serviced in their national parishes. Plattsburg, New-York, had 8 Franco-American priests in 1927. Pawtucket and Woonsocket, both in Rhode Island, had 13 and 22 Franco-

American priests respectively. Lowell, Massachusetts had 21 French-speaking priests. The number of French-speaking professionals, many of them educated in Quebec, also rose substantially and contributed greatly to providing services in French in many communities, and thus contributed to survivance. In 1927, there were 61 Franco-American doctors in Maine and 178 in Massachusetts. The community of Fall River had 8 francophone lawyers, 21 doctors, 11 dentists and 16 Parmacists. Lowell had 45 similar Franco-American professionals. As the emigrants would slowly take over a factory, French sometimes became the language of work on the shop floor, and bewildered anglophone foremen sought to learn a few key French words and phrases to keep things running smoothly. All these elements contributed to slow down the rate of assimilation among Franco-Americans.

While Franco-Americans encountered some resistance in their attempts to withstand assimilation, notably from Irish-Americans who sought to maintain their relative hegemony over the Catholic Church in America, they were largely successful, for a time, in building impressive institutional and social networks. Around 1900, Franco-Americans were sufficiently numerous in New England to have their own French parishes, bilingual parochial schools, French newspapers and fraternal organisations. While many Franco-Americans were being assimilated before the 1930's, a steady stream of new arrivals from Quebec, and a dynamic though somewhat ghettoized community, ensured that their society would continue to thrive.

Around 1900, a list of the twenty five North American towns containing the most francophones would have included Fall River, Massachusets (33 000 Franco-Americans), Lowell, Massachusets (24 800). Manchester, New Hampshire (23 000), and Woonsocket, Rhode Island (17 000). In these large cities, they frequently constituted a sizeable proportion of the total population, sometimes as much as 25% to 60%. The importance of these figures will be grasped when it is remembered that, if they are compared to the cities of Quebec, then Fall River was the third largest French Canadian city in importance, after Montreal and Quebec City; Lowell would be in fourth place, etc. In fact, in 1900, the New England area contained ten cities with a French Canadian population in excess of 10,000, while Quebec only had five, most of them barely above 10,000. During the same period, there were roughly as many daily French newspapers in New England as in Quebec; an author estimated that 195 Franco-American newspapers were founded between 1838 and 1910.

The French Canadian emigrant to New England was a factory worker, particularly in the huge cotton mills that dotted the area. In this respect, the French Canadian immigrants played a significant role in the industrial expansion of the New England area in the last half of the 19th century. Some of these textile mills had as many as 10,000 workers and employment was often readily available, as upwardly mobile English and Scots moved out of the area and were replaced by the Irish, French Canadians, Southern and Eastern Europeans. In these factories, wages were low, although higher than in Quebec, and work related accidents were frequent. The heat created by the machines, and the proper lack of ventilation, was stiffening; the noise of dozens of machines all working at the same time was deafening and could be heard hundreds of meters away from the factories; cotton dust was everywhere and coated the workers' lungs. Working hours were long, from 10-12 hours a day, up to six days a week, and much of it was spent standing while keeping an eye on several machines.

\These conditions were commonplace at the time and not restricted to New England. The newcomers were frequently victims of discrimination, as immigrants with a different language and religion often were at the time. They were called "frogs", pea-soupers" or Canucks. In this case, the national antipathy was compounded by the fact that French Canadians worked for lower wages, and sometimes were used as strike-breakers. They were blamed for keeping wages low and for resisting naturalisation. The classic pronouncement on this issue was in 1881, by Carroll D. Wright, Head of the Bureau of Statistics of Labor for Massachusetts who wrote that French Canadians were "the Chinese of the Eastern States" who had no interest in the American social and political institutions. The comparison with the Chinese, when one understands the very unfavourable view that North Americans had of them at the time, greatly offended leaders of the French Canadian community. Intermarriage with people of other nationalities was not frequent, at least until the third generation.

The living conditions and the socio-economic status of the inhabitants of the "Little Canadas" were very poor. Based on the data presented by Father Hamon, in his book Les Canadiens-Français de la Nouvelle-Angleterre, published in 1891, the percentage of proprietors among Franco-Americans in 1889 was rather small in the large cities ranging from a low 4.2% in Manchester to a high of 21% in Worcester. Thus, as they rarely owned property, they lived in tenements that are described as lacking comfort and

amenities, and usually far too small and overcrowded. Built around the most uninteresting part of the town, in shabby surroundings, the "Little Canadas" had a considerable population density, among the highest in the United States. Thus, one should not be surprised that health conditions were also poor. For example, in 1886 a diphtheria epidemic in Brunswick, Maine, killed 74 French Canadians, most of them children. A study conducted on the French Canadian population of Lowell, in 1875, indicates that about 52% were in very difficult economic circumstances. Another study of wages paid in the cotton mills in 1908 shows that French Canadian mill workers earned \$10.09 a week on average. This amount was between 5-25% lower that the wage earned by Irish, English or Scottish mill workers. Nor did the situation improve rapidly. Research conducted in 1935 in Newburyport, where about 1500 Franco-Americans lived, shows that, when the population is divided according to income into five different classes, 40% of French Canadians fell in the lowest category, another 23.8% fell in the fourth and 15.3% fell in the lower middle class category. Yet, what should be remembered is that, despite these miserable conditions. French Canadians continued to come to the United States until 1930. That fact is the truest testimony of the miserable socio-economic conditions that prevailed over much of French-speaking Quebec at the time.

Franco-Americans were largely ghettoized. Nevertheless, they participated in American life. Father Hamon, in the study quoted previously, listed 103 French Canadians occupying public functions throughout New England in 1889. It should be noted that he applied a very liberal definition of the functions, listing such people as postmasters, tax collectors and Justices of the Peace. Still, the figure is large enough to allow us to nuance the Wright Report that claimed that Franco-Americans showed no interest in American civic affairs. Franco-Americans would join American fraternal organisations, play baseball and football and attend public high schools. Roughly 4000 of them fought for the Union side during the Civil War, and tens of thousands served their country during World War One and Two. Indeed, more Franco-Americans fought in the American army in the First World War than French Canadians did in the Canadian army. This fact was not missed by the Canadian government that advertised in the Franco-American press to recruit soldiers. While many Franco-Americans sought to preserve their language, culture and institutions, they could also be as patriotic and nativistic as contemporary native-born Protestant Americans.

The decline of the "Little Canadas" and the progressive assimilation of Franco-Americans

While Franco-American communities thrived around the turn of the century, and it was possible to live and work in French in several towns in New England until the 1940's, by the middle of the 20th century assimilation had largely run its course. The decline of Franco-America can chiefly be attributed to causes that were both external and internal to New England.

Externally, the demise of Franco-America can be blamed on the gradual decline and eventual end of French-Canadian emigration. Among the emigrant communities, new arrivals had always compensated for the losses sustained by assimilation, and allowed Franco-America to perpetuate itself. However, in 1930, during the opening phases of the Great Depression, the American government put a virtual stop to Canadian immigration by imposing severe restrictions on continental immigration and naturalisation (extracontinental immigration had been severely restricted from 1928 on). However, this was but the immediate cause for the halting of French-Canadian emigration. On a structural level, emigration ended because Quebec's economy and industrial structure grew at an unprecedented rate during World War Two and the postwar era. Simply put, as industrialisation sped up in the 1940's, there were enough better paid jobs available in Quebec to ensure that Quebecers did not have to leave the Province in droves to earn a living.

On an internal level, the decline of Franco-America can chiefly be attributed to the decline of the textile industry in New England and to the social rise of Franco-Americans. From the beginning of the 20th century to the mid-1930's the cotton industry of New England, which employed thousands of Franco-Americans, began to relocate to the states of the Southern USA, where labour costs were lower. The closing of a mill in a single industry town often forced Franco-Americans to return to Quebec and discouraged others from emigrating there. Moreover, while the textile industry slowly moved south, Franco-Americans were slowly climbing the social ladder and leaving their lower paying jobs and tenement neighbourhoods to a new generation of cheap foreign labour composed of Greco-Americans, Polish-Americans, and Italian-Americans. This social ascent intensified in the 1940's and 1950's as postwar prosperity allowed many Franco-Americans to leave their tenements in the Little Canadas and move to a less crowded suburban life. This geographic dispersion broke the isolation of many Franco-American communities and hastened assimilation.

American life and culture seduced younger Franco-Americans who realised that assimilation was the key to social improvement. Those who attended American public high schools or were drafted in the two World wars were at a greater risk of assimilation. Franco-Americans, long accused of lack of patriotism toward the United States, joined the army in great numbers during the two world wars. For example, the small community of Salmon Falls in New Hampshire contributed 68 soldiers to the Great War even though the community only had 125 Franco-American families. The leaders of the Franco-American community supported conscription as a means to show their loyalty to the USA. Eventually, by the 1960's, French could only be heard spoken in New England by middle-aged and elderly people. Despite a certain cultural renaissance which began in Franco-America in the 1970's, under the impulse of the New Ethnicity movement, French is no longer a functional language in New England. The once strong ties of kinship that bound Quebec to French New England have loosened to the point of virtual collapse.

The legacy of French Canadian immigration to the United States

French Canadian emigration has left an enduring mark upon French Canada and New England. Historians have yet to accurately measure the cultural and economic impact of the repatriation of those who chose to return to Quebec. Aside from stimulating the economy by returning with their savings, these emigrants also carried a certain cultural baggage. They introduced new anglicisms like facterie (factory/usine) into the French Canadian language, and new dishes like the pâté chinois (shepherd's pie, called chinois because it had been encountered in China, Maine) into the French Canadian diet. The emigrant became one of the prime vessels of transmission for American culture within French Canada. They also helped project a very positive image of the United States in Quebec, in sharp contrast to the anti-Americanism that sometimes characterised English-speaking Canada. To this day this positive image has remained.

Emigrants also left their mark on New England. They strengthened its Catholic institutions and participated in its industrialisation process. The Credit Union movement in America began after Alphonse Desjardins helped Franco-Americans in several towns found their own Caisses populaires.

A good deal of research remains to be done on emigration and Franco-American life. Both French-Canadian and Franco-American societies offer insights into each other. Indeed, it is interesting to note that while French is, for the most part, no longer spoken in Franco-America, the Roman Catholic faith there has remained strong. In Quebec the opposite has occurred. Each society has maintained an important pillar of survival and a backbone of French Canadian identity before the 1960's: language and faith. As historians in Quebec « discover » their forgotten relatives in the United States, they learn much about their own society, which has also undergone radical social changes in this century.

Notes on sources:

While there are still gaps in the research, the literature on this subject is considerable, of high quality and of great interest. This literature is available both in English and in French, from an increasing body of historians and social scientists with French Canadian roots in the United States, and from Quebec historians. Only a few are mentioned here as a proper bibliography would cover several pages.

A good bibliographical essay, unfortunately written nearly twenty years ago, is Gérard J. BRAULT, "État présent des études sur les centres Franco-Américains de la Nouvelle-Angleterre", in Vie française, Situation de la recherche sur la Franco américanie, Québec, 1980, pp. 9-36. The book contains a wide variety of analyses of interest to our subject. Indeed, the entire collection of the Vie française colloquiums is to be consulted; all are edited by Claire QUINTAL. Among these are L'émigrant québécois vers les États-Unis: 1850-1920, Québec, 1982, 122p. Le journalisme de langue française aux États-Unis, Québec, 1984, 162p. L'émigrant acadien vers les États-Unis: 1842-1950, Québec, 1984, 177p.

The best analysis of the emigration of French Canadians to the United States is Yves ROBY, Les Franco-Américains de la Nouvelle-Angleterre, 1776-1930, Sillery, Septentrion, 1990, 434p. This book would deserve to be translated into English. Another general source of information is Gérard J. BRAULT, The French Canadian Heritage in New England, Hanover, University Press of New England, 1986, 282p. The Brault volume contains a very extensive bibliography on pages 241-264.

The best measurements of the phenomenon of emigration to the United States and of the methodological problems associated with this research have been made by Gilles PAQUET and Wayne SMITH, "L'Émigration des Canadiens français vers les États-Unis, 1790-1940: problématique et coups de

sonde", in l'Actualité économique, Vol. 59, No 3, (september 1983): 423-453 and Yolande LAVOIE, L'Émigration des Québécois aux États-Unis de 1840 à 1930, Québec, Conseil de la langue française. 1979. Ralph VICERO, "Sources statistiques pour l'étude de l'immigration et du peuplement canadien-français en Nouvelle-Angleterre au cours du XIXe siècle", in Recherches sociographiques, Vol, 12 (1971):361-377. The data provided by Lavoie is universally used in the literature today.

A very useful short discussion of the causes of the emigration of French Canadians is found in Albert FAUCHER, "Explication socio-économique des migrations dans l'histoire du Québec", in Royal Society of Canada, Transactions, Series IV, Vol 13 (1975): 91-107. Another excellent study, by the leading expert on the subject is Yves ROBY, "L'évolution économique du Québec et l'immigrant (1850-1929)", in Claire QUINTAL, ed., L'émigration québécoise vers les États-Unis: 1850-1920, Québec, Conseil de la Vie française. 1982. The entire volume is full of incisive essays.

The shifting view of the elite of French Canadian emigration to the USA is analysed by Yves Roby in "Les Canadiens français des États-Unis (1860-1900): dévoyés ou missionnaires"" in Revue d'histoire de l'Amérique française, Vol. 41, No 1 (Summer 1987): 3-22.

A useful beginning for examining French Canadians' views of the United States, particularly through its literature is Jacques COTNAM, "Americans Viewed Through French Canadian Eyes" in Journal of Popular Culture, Vol. 10, No. 4 (Spring 1977): 784-796.

The important Sentinelle issue that brought the French Canadians of Woonsocket to clash with their lrish Episcopacy over issues of survivance is discussed in R. S. SORRELL, "Sentinelle Affair (1924-1929) – Religion and Militant Survivance in Woonsocket, Rhode Island", in Rhode Island History, Vol. 36 (1977): 67-79. This issue is not discussed above as it will be dealt with separately in another text. A similar issue [Flint Affair] is discussed in Philip T. SYLVIA, The 'Flint Affair': French-Canadian Struggle for Survivance", in Catholic Historical Review, Vol. 45, No. 3 (July 1979): 414-435.

All of the following studies contribute an element in understanding the Franco American society. way of life or socio-economic condition. Pierre ANCTIL, "L'identité de l'immigrant québécois en Nouvelle-Angleterre. Le Rapport Wright de 1882", in Recherches Sociographiques, Vol. 22, No. 3 (1981): 331-360. Pierre ANCTIL, "La Franco-Américanie ou le Québec d'en bas", in Caluers de géographie de Québec, Vol. 23 (april 1979): 39-52. Pierre ANCTIL, "The Chinese of the Eastern States, 1881", in Recherches sociographiques, Vol. 22, No. 1 (1981): 125-130. Iris Saunders PODEA, "Quebec to 'Little Canada': The Coming of the French Canadians to New England in the Nineteenth Century", in New England Quarterly, Vol. 23, No. 3 (1950): 365-380. Claire QUINTAL, ed., The Little Canadas of New England, Worcester French Institute, Assumption College, 1983. Bruno RAMIREZ, "French Canadian Immigrants in the New England Cotton Industry: A Socioeconomic profile", in Labour/Le travailleur, No. 11 (Spring 1983) 125-142. Bruno RAMIREZ et Jean LAMARRE, "Du Québec vers les États-Unis: L'étude des lieux d'origine", in Revue d'histoire de l'Amérique française, Vol. 38, No 3 (1985): 409-422. Jacques ROUILLARD. Als les États! Les travailleurs canadiens-français dans l'industrie textile de la Nouvelle-Angleterre d'après le témoignage des derniers migrants, Montréal, Boréal Express, 1985, 155p. Richard S. SORRELL, The survivance of French Canadians in New England (1865-1930): History, Geography and Demography as Destiny", in Ethnic and Racial Studies, Vol. 4, No. 1 (January 1981): 91-109. Martin TÉTREAULT, "Immigration et santé publique: Lowell, Massachusetts, 1865-1890", in Canadian Historical Association, Papers, 1985, pp. 29-44

© 1999 Claude Bélanger, Marianopolis College